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Afternoon Tea 
Starting on April 28th, we are moving to  

the 4th Thursday of  each month, 
still from 2.30 - 4.30 pm 

Wangford Community Centre 
If you would like to come along, just phone 

Sue on 578408 or email suethemusic@gmail.com 
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Based on the wealth of ideas generated at the Community Meeting in March, plans for our celebrations from 2nd – 5th June are 
taking shape. There will be various events and activities around the village during the Bank Holidays, and more details of them all 
will be given in the May Messenger. With the support of the Parish and Community Councils, virtually everything will be free, 
including a Platinum Jubilee mug for every child. 

Exhibition 
Thursday 2nd - Saturday 4th June 

As part of the celebrations an exhibition will be held in the 
church from the 2 - 4 June. Do you have any memorabilia, such 
as old Wangford and Henham photographs, newspapers, or 
commemorative items (e.g.  mugs, tea trays) which you would 
be willing to loan or, in the case of photos, have copied, which 
relate to the festivities around Queen Elizabeth’s accession or 
coronation? Might you have Jubilee items from 1977 (Silver), 
2002 (Gold) or 2012 (Diamond)? 

f you think you have something of interest, or have any queries, 
please contact Heather Broughton at: 
heatherebroughton@hotmail.com or text to 07885 113871.  

Jubilee 1950s-inspired Big Picnic  
Sunday 5th June 

From lunchtime onwards on Sunday 5th there will be a Big 
Picnic and fun and games for all villagers at the Community 
Centre/Playing Field.  Hopefully, the weather will be fine and 
sunny so bring a picnic blanket, chairs and your picnic supplies. 
There will be a licensed bar to purchase your favourite picnic 
accompaniment, and children will be offered a free soft drink. 
Tea and coffee will be available in the afternoon. Please do 
bring extra cakes or sandwiches to share or swap with friends 
and neighbours if you would like to do so. 

For those not around in the 1950s, here are some suggestions 
for 1950s picnic items – ham, scotch eggs, sandwiches in grease-
proof paper, cold sausages, pork pie and pickles, Victoria 
sandwich, tea loaf, scones, buns, biscuits. In 1952 some 
rationing was still in place, but during 1953 fresh eggs, cream 
and sweets (including chocolate) were freed from controls, and 
many of the street parties for the Coronation were veritable 
feasts after the privations of the war. 

Turn to page 7 for a 1950s recipe to try! 



Mobile Library 
The next visit is on 

Wednesday 13th April 

10.10am at Millfields 
10.35am at Wangford 

Church. 

WHAT’S ON IN APRIL 

Wangford Parent and Toddler Group 
Mondays  9.30 - 11.30am  Community Centre 

Body Conditioning 
Tuesdays from 9.30 - 10.30am  Community Centre  

Blythburgh Bowls (winter meetings) 
Tuesdays from 2.00 - 4.00pm  Community Centre  

Wangford Art Group 
Thursdays from 9.30am to 12.30pm  Community Centre 

Wangford Community Council 
Tuesday 5th April 7.45pm  Community Centre 

Platinum Jubilee Planning Meeting 
Wednesday 6th April 7.30pm  Community Centre 

Community Garden Working Party 
Thursday 7th April 10.00 am  Community Centre 

Book Club 
Thursday 7th April 8.00pm  Community Centre 

The Arts Society 
Tuesday 12th April 2.00pm Southwold Arts Centre 

Wangford with Henham Parish Council 
Annual Parish Meeting   

Tuesday 12th April 8.00pm  Community Centre 

Mobile Library at Wangford 
Wednesday 13th April 

1010 - 1030am  Community Centre 
1035 - 1045am  Church 

Uggeshall Cinema 
Thursday  14th April 7.00pm  Old School Hall 

Wangford Church Coffee Morning 
Wednesday 20th April 10.30 am - noon 

N.B. in Wangford Church 

Suffolk Wildlife Trust 
Thursday 21st April 7.30pm Southwold Arts Centre 

Blyth Valley Labour 
Monday 25th April 7.30pm Community Centre 

Afternoon Tea 
Thursday  28th April 2.30pm Community Centre 

Wangford Vets 
Easter Opening Hours 

 
Thursday 14th April 

8.30am - 6pm 
Good Friday 15th April 

Closed 
Saturday 16th April 

8.30am - Midday 
Easter Sunday 17th April 

Closed 
Easter Monday 18th April 

Closed 
Tuesday 19th April 

8.30am - 6pm 

Our 24/7 Emergency 
Service is here at the 

Clinic with our own vets 
and nurses. 
Please call 

01502 578999 

Wrentham Film Night 
The Good Liar 

2019 crime thriller starring Ian McKellen as a career con 
artist who meets wealthy widow Helen Mirren online. 

Wrentham Village Hall 
Saturday 30th April, 6.45 for 7.30pm screening.  

Only £5. All are welcome. 

Wangford 100 
Club 2022 

Winners in the March 
Draw were 

1.  P. Mansfield 
2. E. Utting 

3. C. Robertson 

WangfordHelp 
If you need any help, 
especially if you are 

shielding or anxious due 
to the new variant, simply 

call or email us.  
Email: 

wangfordhelp@gmail.com 
Phone: 

07941 156508 
or 

01502 578408 

Wangford 
Post Office 

Tuesdays  
from 10.00am - 12 noon 

Thursdays  
from 1.00 - 3.00pm  

at the 
Community Centre. 

Please continue to wear a 
face covering and socially 

distance. 

Wangford 
Village Store 

Monday to Saturday 
8.00am - 6.00pm 

Sunday 8.00am - 4.00pm 

Wangford 
Farm Shop 

Monday - Saturday 
9.00am - 5.00pm 
Sunday CLOSED 

Food Bank  
Thank you for all your 
support for The Sole Bay 
Foodbank. 
P l ea se  b r i ng  your 
donations to John and Jan 
Collins house at 19 
Lakeside Park Drive or 
phone 01502 725731 for 
collection.   
If anyone is aware of some-
one in financial difficulties 
and/or need who could 
benefit from a food parcel 
please encourage them to 
contact Lowestoft Food 
Bank on 07307 866 146 
or via email to: 
info@lowestoft.foodbank. 
org.uk 

Collection point 
There is also a basket for 
your donations at  the foot 
of the font in Wangford 
Church. 
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THE HALESWORTH CARPET SHOP LTD
Now proudly stocking a range of luxury beds and mattresses too

Helping you make a choice
At Halesworth Carpets, we listen to you first. We want
to understand more about your home, your ideas and
your needs. Then we can pick from our superb selection
of carpets to match your home – and your budget.

Helping make it simple
At Halesworth Carpets, we take the time to get your
order right. Accurate measuring, clear pricing and
staying in touch to offer advice and answer your
questions. We also try to give you as much warning of
our fitting date.

Helping make it convenient
Our fitters are highly experienced and follow the
Halesworth code. So we turn up on time; we move
furniture; we fit your carpet quickly and expertly; 
we take away your old carpet; and we vacuum and
tidy up after we have finished the work.

Want curtains to complement a room? Or blinds to add colour and style. 
Talk to Halesworth Carpets about our outstanding ranges of blinds and curtains

42 Thoroughfare, Halesworth  01986 872 222  www.thehalesworthcarpetshop.co.uk

Duncan Jones,
Halesworth manager says
“I want every customer to

feel they get the best
carpet, the best service
and the best experience.

Stuart Woolston, senior fitter
says “We want to leave

every customer feeling that
there was no mess, no fuss

– just a great experience
and fantastic carpet.”

Duncan Jones,
Halesworth manager 

Stuart &
Mark
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Helping you make a choice
At Halesworth Carpets we listen to you first. We want 
to understand more about your home, your ideas and 
your needs. Then we can help you pick from our superb, 
extensive selection of  carpets to match your home – and 
your budget.

Helping make it simple
At Halesworth Carpets, we take the time to get your
order right. Accurate measuring, clear pricing and
staying in touch to offer advice and answer your
questions. We also try to give you as much warning of
our fitting date as possible.

Helping make it convenient
Our fitters are highly experienced with a strong code of  
practice. So we turn up on time; we move
furniture; we fit your flooring quickly and expertly;
we take away your old carpet; and we vacuum and
tidy up when we have finished the work.

Want curtains to complement a room? Or blinds to add colour and style?
Talk to Halesworth Carpets about our outstanding ranges of blinds and curtains

D L FuLLer LtD
rooFing

tiled roofs• 
Slate roofs• 
Complete re-roofs• 
repairs• 
Period roofs renovated• 
Chimney repairs• 
re-Pointing• 
eaves Felt replaced• 
Shed roofs• 
roofing Supplies• 

Beccles 01502 714226
Mobile 07941 052641



Harrison’s Tree services

C & G Qualified Tree Surgeon

Fully Insured

 Tree Surgery       Crown Reducing

Thinning & Lifting     Precision Felling

Stump Grinding        Hedge Cutting

Garden Clearance      Free Quotations

Firewood Available

12 Silver Ley, Redisham, 
Suffolk NR34 8LX

Telephone: 01502 575921


















Your Local Family Run Business with over 40 years
 experience in Fuel Oil Distribution

Want to reach more 
potential customers? 

Why not advertise your 
business in this space? 

from just £12 per month! 

• FREE Advert Design 
• FREE Artwork Updates

Call Kellie 
on 01502 715551

or email 
kellie@angliaprint.co.uk
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Uggeshall Teas 

Our village teas were held this year on Saturday 31st July 

and Sunday 1st August in the pretty gardens of our 

old school room.   They were very well attended,  with 

customers enjoying a wonderful range of breads, homemade 

scones, teabreads, cakes and meringues. The large bric-a-brac 

tent was brimming with interesting and unusual items and is 

always a hit with the public.   

The event was a great success and raised £2253.00, a large 

proportion of which will go to St Mary’s Church, Uggeshall.  

Donations will also be made to the First Responders at 

Wrentham and to Access Community Trust, a Lowestoft 

based charity th
at looks after the homeless. 

We would particularly like to thank : 

Morrisons for donating the breads 

Dan Hill of Zagwear for donating the PPE 

Sheila Worts for donating Henham school history books 

Halesworth bookshop for selling Uggeshall history books 

and Uggeshall recipe books 

Sue Ashton and Denise Baker for arranging the flowers for 

the tables 

Daphne for the use of her pretty garden 

We would also like to say a big thank  you to Linda Hill and 

the committee for 

organising the event, 

and to everyone who 

donated cakes, bric-a-

brac and/or their 

time before, during 

or after the event. 

Left: 

Rev Simon and 

family enjoying the 

new-look Teas. 

Easing out of COVID? 

Common sense mostly seems to be prevailing as we ease out 

of COVID restrictions, and activities are beginning to 

resume.  

Uggeshall Old School Hall has reinstated Coffee Mornings 

and Cinema, and at Wangford Community Centre, Book 

Club and Body Conditioning have returned, with Parents 

and Toddlers due to resume from September 13th, and our 

friends from Blythburgh Bowls coming back from October 

5th.  Other outside bookings are set to resume from 

October. 

You are also invited to join a monthly Working Party on the 

first 
Sunday of the month from 10.00am to tend the 

Greening Project garden - with coffee and cake provided! 

We are even beginning to plan for some Christmas activity, 

with the popular Christmas Bazaar pencilled in for 13th 

November. 

Ride and Stride 2021 

The 2021 Sponsored Ride and Stride will take 

place on Saturday, 11th September. It is the 

main source of income to Suffolk Historic 

Churches Trust to enable it to make grants 

to churches and chapels of all 

denominations towards repair and restoration costs. 

Participants are sponsored for each place of worship visited 

between 9.00am and 5.00pm or by a donation. 

The money raised is shared equally between the Suffolk 

Historic Churches Trust and the place of worship 

nominated by the participant. For sponsor forms, a list of 

churches that will be open, or if yo
u would like to be put in 

touch with someone you can sponsor, please contact Jeff or 

Judith Bridges on 01502 578208 or 07789 934972. 
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The Steam Rally is cancelled 

Sadly, after careful consideration, the 

organising committee of the Grand 

Henham Steam Rally has made the 

difficult decision to cancel the 46th 

Rally, which was scheduled to take place 

on 18 and 19 September, due to the 

uncertainty surrounding Covid-19.  

Although the Government restrictions have been lifted, the 

current and rising number of cases give us all cause for 

concern and the situation could change very rapidly. 

Chair Helen Walker said: “The decision to cancel the rally 

for a second year in a row has been incredibly hard. We 

know our visitors, exhibitors and volunteers will be 

disappointed, and we are disappointed too; however we look 

forward to welcoming everyone back next year. Thank you 

for your support during these uncertain times.” 

The 46th Grand Henham Steam Rally will take place on 17 

and 18 September 2022. 

At the Angel Inn  

We feel it's best to monitor the situation a little more over the 

next couple of weeks. So we will be doing the following: 

• Staff will continue to wear face masks inside to protect you 

and themselves.  

• Table service will continue inside. Outside we will be 

forming a queue system and ask everyone to please respect 

other guests’ wishes with social distancing. 

• Sanitiser stations and track and trace QR codes will still b
e 

available should you wish to use them. 

Wangford Community Centre  

Reopening 

Wangford Community Council has agreed a cautious 

approach to reopening the Centre based on advice from 

Chief Medical Officer Chris Whitty, who said the key was to 

take things incredibly slowly, adding that he fully expected 

most people to continue to take precautions. Initial 

discussions with users indicate that they agree with this 

approach. 

The Centre is now open, and all regular hirers will by now 

have received a copy of the Centre's Risk Assessment, a 

re-booking questionnaire, and supplementary conditions of 

hire to comply with the risk assessment. 

Rest assured that when you decide to return, everything will 

be done to facilitate this in a safe way. The Centre has a 

COVID-safe cleaning regime in place, and you will be asked 

to play your part, for example by sanitising your equipment 

and frequently-touched surfaces, and by ensuring adequate 

ventilation.  

For more information, contact Rachel Dade, Bookings 

Secretary, on 01502 578311 or at racheldade@hotmail.co.uk 

So what next with COVID-19? 

At the Wangford Plough 

We’re delighted to be operating as ‘almost normal’ again. 

We’ll continue to work hard to keep our customers and our 

staff safe, so… 

• Some of our staff may continue to wear face coverings 

and you're very welcome to do the same if you wish 

• Our cleaning procedures will remain 

• We're asking people not to sit or congregate at the bar 

and to respect others' space 

• NHS Test & Trace is no longer required but you may use 

it if you prefer 
1
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Uggeshall Country Teas 

After 2020's enforced break, the Teas are back in a slightly 

different format this year. They will be held at the Old 

School Hall in Uggeshall on one weekend only, Saturday 

31st July and Sunday 1st August, but with extended 

opening, from 12 noon to 5.00pm. There will be the usual 

large Bric-a-Brac and Plant stalls.  As usual, car parking is 

free.  

This will be a COVID secure environment, and social 

distancing, seating /groupings will be dependent on govern-

ment guidance in force at the time. It will help if you come 

earlier or later than normal; at busy times, please be 

prepared to wait outside. 

All proceeds will be shared between St Mary’s Church, 

Uggeshall, Wrentham 1st Responders, and Access 

Community Trust for the homeless. 

Working Party Needed! 

Weeding Wangford Greening Project  

Sunday 4th July between 10.00am and 12.00pm 

at the Community Centre Garden 

If you have some time to spare and would like to help with 

socially distanced weeding of the new hedges and beds your 

efforts would be much appreciated. The recent rain and 

warm weather has made the grass grow really quickly. Meet 

Geoff Pepper on site and find out what needs to be removed 

and what needs to stay. 

Please wear gloves and if possible bring a small garden fork 

or hand fork. There will be a tea, coffee and cake break mid-

way through. 

Wangford Book Exchange Progress 

You may have seen that the old telephone box in Wangford 

High Street has been transformed.  The telephone was 

decommissioned about five years ago and the box was 

adopted by the Parish Council. 

L o c a l  r e s i d e n t 

Linda Pepper asked 

the Parish Council if 

she could turn it into 

a  f r e e  b o o k 

exchange, and this was 

agreed unanimously.  

Linda enlisted the 

help of another 

Wangford resident 

Andy Atherton who 

has been extremely 

enthusiastic and busy.  

He has made shelves, 

removed all of the 

loose paint, sealed all 

of the windows and repaired the wooden framed door.  

Linda and Andy then painted inside and out with three 

coats of paint.  The project is almost complete as we are just 

waiting for two Perspex inserts with 'Wangford' and 'Book 

Exchange' on them.  Once these are installed the Book 

Exchange will be filled with donated books that are in good 

condition. 

The Parish Council and Linda would like to say a special 

thank you to Andy for his hard work, enthusiasm and 

dedication in making this project happen. 

If you have any books that you wish to donate, please 

contact Linda Pepper on 01502 578805 to arrange 

collection. 

1
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The Funeral Parlour
New Cut

Saxmundham
Suffolk, IP17 1EH

TONY BROWN’S 
FUNERAL SERVICE

Est.1979

Proudly independent 
family run business

Owners of 
The Greenwood Burial Ground, 

Farnham

Telephone: 01728 603108
Email: tb.fs@virgin.net

www.tonybrownfuneralservices.co.uk

For All your pre-packed
 Winter and Summer

 Solid Fuel requirements,
 delivered straight 

to your door.
Pre-packed or Loose Loads

01508 548278



Church has been busy recently with the resumption of the 
monthly coffee mornings and some baptisms. The coffee 
mornings will continue in the church on the third 
Wednesday of each month. 

Louie Flint was baptised on February 27th and both Elvira 
and Robert Adamson were baptised on March 13th. It was 
nice to see so many of their family and friends as they were 
welcomed into the church. 

Mothering Sunday was celebrated on March 27th and we 
now look forward to Easter. 
Our thoughts and prayers remain with the people of 
Ukraine; a very generous amount was raised in our bucket 
collection on March 13th. 

 Mark Notton, Churchwarden  (578691) 

Dear Friends 

During Lent we have, in our groups, been following a course entitled “The Long Road to Heaven.”  The course has focussed on 
the film “The Way”, that tells the story of Tom, who carries his son’s ashes on the Camino, the pilgrim path to the shrine of St 
James at Compostela in Spain.  The five weeks have addressed fine questions; 

What are we saved from? 
What are we saved for? 
Who can be saved? 
What do we have to do to be saved? 
How are we saved? 

As I write, we have not finished yet, so it will be exciting to see if we find good answers that move us and help us. 

In 2000 there was a major exhibition called Seeing Salvation.  Many people went to the National Gallery to see some of the 
world’s greatest art works depicting the story of Jesus Christ.  Borrowing this theme, Alan, Judy and I are going to choose some 
of our favourite pictures to serve as our point of focus during services in Holy Week. 

The TV news is currently showing images of war in Ukraine, images of death, destruction and fear.  There is no salvation in 
these pictures.  The most recent study of climate change makes bleak reading and upsetting viewing, pictures of rainforests 
burning.  I feel sick and deeply disturbed at such sights.  Where is salvation in environmental destruction, and yet people need 
to eat, and land for crops. 

To find the promise of salvation we need to discover hope, evidence of a fresh new start, of life restored, of darkness defeated, 
sins forgiven.  John 20 verses 11 to 18 tell of the first Easter morning.  The cross has done its worst, no body hangs now on its 
blood stained boards.  The stone that sealed the finality of death in a stone cold tomb has been rolled back.  Mary’s tears of loss, 
her dark night, are answered by bright sunshine on a new fresh day.  The words of the Gardener, the one who planted the 
Garden of Eden, now again bring the promise of all things made new.  In him is our salvation.  

Simon 
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Wangford Community Council 
Spring Sale 

The Community Council held its first Spring Sale since 
2019 on 19th March. It proved very successful, and attracted 
a queue of customers eager to browse the varied stalls and 
snap up bargains of bric-a-brac. Sue's Tombola sold out, 
Carolyn did well with her cake stall for the Santa Paws 
Appeal, and the raffle, with all its lovely prizes did good 
trade also. The Community Council also did extremely well, 
raising £219.54 for much-needed funds. 

Many thanks to all who came, helped, and donated. 

Our Summer Sale will be on Saturday 9th July; watch the 
Messenger for more details nearer the time. 

Malcolm Woolnough 

News from Wangford Church 

APRIL'S TEAM LETTER 

Community Garden Working Party 

Do you fancy some healthy exercise? Why not come and join 
us to do some weeding and tidying up on Thursday 7th 
April from 10.00 am to 12 noon. Please bring your own 
gloves and hand forks/trowels if you have them. 

St Mary's APCM 
The Annual Parochial Church Meeting will take place in the 
Old School Hall at 6.00pm on Thursday 7th April. 

Uggeshall Cinema 
April's film is on Thursday 14th at the Old School Hall, and is 
the triple Oscar winner Nomadland.  Doors open at 7.00 for 
7.15 pm.  

The proceeds of the March film raised £133.50 towards the 
DEC appeal for the Ukrainian people.  Thank you for the extra 
donations on the night and thank you to the regulars who 
couldn't make the film last month but still donated generously. 

Last call for Latitude tickets! 
If you've forgotten to register your interest for concessionary 
tickets for this year's Latitude at Henham Park from 21st to 
24th July, you only have until 10th April. 

Contact Pearl Felgate on 01502 578531 or email 
pearlfelgate@googlemail.com 

Uggeshall Teas - SAVE THE DATE! 
The Uggeshall Teas will once again be held for one weekend 
only this year, on 30th and 31st July. Put it in your diary now 
for an afternoon of delicious teas in pretty cottage garden 
surroundings!  

Should you wish to help in any way - baking, serving, prepping, 
washing up - or if you would like to join the Steering Group to 
help organise the event, please contact: 

Pearl Flaxman 07557 648178       Jane Webb 07896 315052 
Jenny Bloom 07808 461690  Amanda Hamilton 07803 159342 7 

St Andrew's 
Our Annual Parochial Church Meeting will be on 
Wednesday April 6th  at  7pm at Low Farm, Sotherton. 
Do join us for our Easter Communion service on Sunday 17th 
April at 9.30am.   

News from Sotherton 

Book Club 
At our March meeting we discussed Sally Vickers’ ”The 
Librarian” which tells the story of a young librarian arriving 
at a rural town  in 1959 to build up the children’s library. 
She is more influential than she realises and not always in a 
good way. We thought the narrative outlined small town 
and rural life very well with the dynamics of class, 
expectation and opportunity.   The larger first part of the 
book outlined the various characters and their relationships 
with each other and the second part of the book was a little 
unexpected. We thought we were hearing about the latter 
years of the librarian’s life but it was one of the children she 
had helped who was considered to be a low achiever but 
became children’s laureate. Sylvia the librarian disappeared 
into obscurity and was no more than a recollection and it 
was the effect she had on others that drove the narrative. 
We all agreed it was a light read and many of us 
remembered the references from the 1950s/60s. We did 
think the book was a little formulaic with portrayals of types 
of characters and some of the events were far-fetched and 
unbelievable.  It explored so many topics with a 
multi-stereotypical cast of characters.  As one member 
summarised - “it should have been good“. 
We next meet at the community centre on Thursday 7th 
April at 8 pm. 

Gill Smith 578620 

News from Uggeshall 

1950s Recipe idea 

Coconut Pyramids 
6oz coconut 

4oz caster sugar 
1oz cornflour 

½ teaspoon baking powder 
½ teaspoon vanilla essence 

2 egg whites (Food colouring if you wish!) 

Beat egg whites until stiff. Mix in sugar, vanilla, coconut and 
the cornflour sieved with the baking powder. 
Form mixture into pyramid shapes and place on greased and 
floured baking sheet or alternatively use rice paper. 
Bake for 20-30 minutes at  slightly under 375 degrees/170 
degrees fan over or gas mark 5. 

Next month we will have a Suffolk rusk recipe (there’s quite 
a variety!) 

P A R I S H  M A G A Z I N E
6



St Mary's APCM 
The Annual Parochial Church Meeting will take place in the 
Old School Hall at 6.00pm on Thursday 7th April. 

Uggeshall Cinema 
April's film is on Thursday 14th at the Old School Hall, and is 
the triple Oscar winner Nomadland.  Doors open at 7.00 for 
7.15 pm.  

The proceeds of the March film raised £133.50 towards the 
DEC appeal for the Ukrainian people.  Thank you for the extra 
donations on the night and thank you to the regulars who 
couldn't make the film last month but still donated generously. 

Last call for Latitude tickets! 
If you've forgotten to register your interest for concessionary 
tickets for this year's Latitude at Henham Park from 21st to 
24th July, you only have until 10th April. 

Contact Pearl Felgate on 01502 578531 or email 
pearlfelgate@googlemail.com 

Uggeshall Teas - SAVE THE DATE! 
The Uggeshall Teas will once again be held for one weekend 
only this year, on 30th and 31st July. Put it in your diary now 
for an afternoon of delicious teas in pretty cottage garden 
surroundings!  

Should you wish to help in any way - baking, serving, prepping, 
washing up - or if you would like to join the Steering Group to 
help organise the event, please contact: 

Pearl Flaxman 07557 648178       Jane Webb 07896 315052 
Jenny Bloom 07808 461690  Amanda Hamilton 07803 159342 7 

St Andrew's 
Our Annual Parochial Church Meeting will be on 
Wednesday April 6th  at  7pm at Low Farm, Sotherton. 
Do join us for our Easter Communion service on Sunday 17th 
April at 9.30am.   

News from Sotherton 

Book Club 
At our March meeting we discussed Sally Vickers’ ”The 
Librarian” which tells the story of a young librarian arriving 
at a rural town  in 1959 to build up the children’s library. 
She is more influential than she realises and not always in a 
good way. We thought the narrative outlined small town 
and rural life very well with the dynamics of class, 
expectation and opportunity.   The larger first part of the 
book outlined the various characters and their relationships 
with each other and the second part of the book was a little 
unexpected. We thought we were hearing about the latter 
years of the librarian’s life but it was one of the children she 
had helped who was considered to be a low achiever but 
became children’s laureate. Sylvia the librarian disappeared 
into obscurity and was no more than a recollection and it 
was the effect she had on others that drove the narrative. 
We all agreed it was a light read and many of us 
remembered the references from the 1950s/60s. We did 
think the book was a little formulaic with portrayals of types 
of characters and some of the events were far-fetched and 
unbelievable.  It explored so many topics with a 
multi-stereotypical cast of characters.  As one member 
summarised - “it should have been good“. 
We next meet at the community centre on Thursday 7th 
April at 8 pm. 

Gill Smith 578620 

News from Uggeshall 

1950s Recipe idea 

Coconut Pyramids 
6oz coconut 

4oz caster sugar 
1oz cornflour 

½ teaspoon baking powder 
½ teaspoon vanilla essence 

2 egg whites (Food colouring if you wish!) 

Beat egg whites until stiff. Mix in sugar, vanilla, coconut and 
the cornflour sieved with the baking powder. 
Form mixture into pyramid shapes and place on greased and 
floured baking sheet or alternatively use rice paper. 
Bake for 20-30 minutes at  slightly under 375 degrees/170 
degrees fan over or gas mark 5. 

Next month we will have a Suffolk rusk recipe (there’s quite 
a variety!) 

7
P A R I S H  M A G A Z I N E



R. ASHTON & SON LTD
Firs Garage, Uggeshall
QUALITY USED CARS

MOT Station, Fully Equipped Workshop, Latest Diagnostic Equipment
All Makes Serviced

Courtesy Car Available Local Collection Service

Tel. Wangford 01502 578640 www.ashtonfirsgarage.co.uk

Air 
Conditioning

Service
R. ASHTON & SON LTDR. ASHTON & SON LTD

Firs Garage, Uggeshall
QUALITY USED CARS

MOT Station, Fully Equipped Workshop, Latest Diagnostic Equipment
All Makes Serviced

Courtesy Car Available Local Collection Service

Tel. Wangford 01502 578640 www.ashtonfirsgarage.co.uk

Air 
Conditioning

Service

All aspects of treework

Mob: 07810 116753

Tree Surgery    Dismantling & Felling
Precision Felling    Crown Reduction & Thinning

Stump Grinding    Fully Insured
Free Quotations    Land Clearance

www.1stcut.net

– from a family we have cared for at Rosedale

We are a family business and 
promise to provide exceptional 
care and a truly personal 24hr 
service, when 
you need it 
most.

www.rosedalefuneralhome.co.uk

Beccles 01502 714445 
Bungay 01986 892790 
Halesworth 01986 875588

“Thank you Rosedale, your support 
and guidance made this difficult 

time a little more bearable.”

Units From £12.50/week inc VAT

-  Secure indoor storage 
units, large and small

-  Redcare alarmed, 24 hour 
security and CCTV

-  Flexible long and short 
term rental

-  Friendly, helpful staff in 
pleasant country location  

Waveney Self Storage, 
Elms Road, 

Toft Monks, Beccles, NR34 0EJ

Please Call 
01502 679911 

to arrange an appointment to 
come and view our facilities

enquiries@waveneyselfstorage.co.uk
www.waveneyselfstorage.co.uk

Wangford Farm Shop
Local & Home-Grown Fresh Fruit,Veg, & Salads

Free Range Eggs, Local Bread and Cakes
Pot Plants & Cut Flowers

Calor Gas, Coal, Logs & Kindling
A Large Range of all Pet Foods

Tel: Wangford (01502) 578246
www.wangfordfarmshop.co.uk
rj.miller@btopenworld.com

Chamberlins
soliCitors

MOVING HOUSE?
We offer an efficient and friendly service by our 

experienced Solicitors at competitive rates.
Call Stephen Holland on

Tel: 01502 713131    Fax: 01502 718040
E-mail: srh@chamberlins.co.uk

3, Ballygate, Beccles, Suffolk, NR34 9NB

VOLUNTARY HELP CENTRE
Serving Southwold, Reydon & district

Stella Peskett Millennium Hall, 
Mights Road, Southwold, 

Suffolk IP18 6BE

Email: vhcsouthwold@btconnect.com
Web site: www.southwoldvhc.com

Registered Charity No.: 1164155

Telephone: (01502) 724549
Transport – Shopping - Befriending – Lunch Club

CAN WE HELP YOU?  CAN YOU HELP US?
Centre Open:

Monday - Friday 9.00a.m – 1.00 p.m
24 hour answerphone responded to daily



01502 675544www.stovesolutions.co.uk

Survey, design, installation and servicing
by our experienced qualified engineers 

Recommended supplier of high
quality, 2022-ready, woodburners,
multifuel stoves and fireplaces

6 HIGH STREET, WRENTHAM

Please call to arrange an appointment
at our showroom on the A12 

Electrical Engineers and Contractors
Domestic/Commercial/Industrial 

All Electrical work, including 
Rewires, Test & Inspections, PAT 
Testing and Renewable Products

No Job Too Small
Telephone 01502 675233

www.boggiselectrical.co.uk



Reydon Garage
Services + M.O.T.  Testing

MOT’s UNDERTAKEN and REPAIRS carried out

GaraGe
ServiceS
               LTD 

ReydonReydon
01502 722822

SALES AND SERVICING
AIR CONDITIONING

BATTERIES, TYRES, TRACKING & 
EXHAUSTS AVAILABLE

COURTESY CAR AVAILABLE

UNIT 16, FOUNTAIN WAY, 
REYDON BUSINESS PARK, REYDON, 
SOUTHWOLD, SUFFOLK IP18 6SZ

Eatons Pallets Ltd

ALL PALLEts
 Bought & soLd

WAstE cLEArAncE
& rEPAirs

07915 433849          
01502 218413

2 YEAR

GUARANTEE

ON ALL PARTS AND LABOUR 

FIND OUT MORE AT...

LOCAL FAMILY
RUN BUSINESS

info@yourgaragedoor.co.uk
Unit 36 Colville Road Works
Lowestoft, Suffolk  NR33 9QS

SUPPLIED AND FITTED, 
REMOTE CONTROL,
INSULATED GARAGE
DOOR FROM £899 
SERVICING AND REPAIR
WORK UNDERTAKEN
NO CALL OUT CHARGES
ALL GARAGE DOORS
FITTED, ELECTRIC
AND MANUAL

CALL FOR FREE QUOTATION
01493 804604
01502 543080

WWW.YOURGARAGEDOOR.CO.UK

t h e  p r o f e s s i o n a l  g a r a g e  d o o r  s p e c i a l i s t s  

01502 543080

J J
Jennie Jones

E S T.       1 9 9 3

E S T A T E  A G E N T S

Specialists in Suffolk’s Heritage Coast and 
the surrounding countryside

Browse all our properties on our website:

www.jennie-jones.com

75 High Street, Southwold, Suffolk IP18 6DS

Tel: 01502 722065

SOUTHWOLD • SAXMUNDHAM



ABRAHAM Sunday 3rd April           5th Sunday of Lent 
11.15 am Wangford  Holy Communion (CW) 
6.00 pm    Uggeshall       Evening Prayer (BCP) 
 
Sunday 10th April                  Palm Sunday 
11.15 am Wangford  Holy Communion (CW) 
6.00 pm    Uggeshall       Evening Prayer (BCP) 
 
Thursday 14th April   Maundy Thursday 
7.00 pm  Blythburgh   Communion (CW) 
 
Sunday 17th April      Easter Day 
9.30am Sotherton Holy Communion (CW) 
11.15 am Wangford Holy Communion (CW) 
6.00 pm  Uggeshall  Evening Prayer (BCP) 
 
Sunday 24th April   2nd Sunday of Easter 
11.15 am Wangford  Family Service 
6.00 pm    Uggeshall Holy Communion (BCP) 
 
All services from St Margaret's, Reydon are live-
streamed via YouTube.  C
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April 24th: Drive-It Day 

10am - 5pm at Wrentham Chapel 
Historic vehicles taking part in the Federation of Historic 
Vehicle Clubs Drive-it Day are welcome to make a pit-stop at 
this historic chapel. 
There will be  complimentary drinks and biscuits. A short 
transport-themed service will be held at 3pm to which all are 
welcome. 

Sue Hardy 578994 / 07771 882738 

I imagine that there still exists a faction out there whose image 
of a footballer is of a semi-literate, thick-as-mince thug whose 
limited amount of brain cells are in their boots. Unfortunately 
that image has been reinforced ten times over by the mindless 
stupidity of the person, by name Kurt Zouma, who kicked and 
slapped his cat. He apparently will attend animal-care courses 
organised by the RSPCA and this, says the West Ham Manager, 
is 'time for him to be forgiven'. That's all right then. What 
should have happened is for the rest of the team to line up and 
take turns to kick him, letting him know how it feels, and for 
West Ham Football Club, who once had a reputation for being 
a patriarchal, family-friendly organisation, to also boot him, 
right out of London. But of course, the great god Mammon 
prevailed and the Club and David Moyes threw away their 
moral compass. Disgraceful. 

I have never regarded Jimmy Carr entertaining, being smug, 
conceited, right up his own backside, and didn't he just prove 
himself recently by that disgusting so-called joke about Jews and 
Gypsies. Which confirms my opinion, that all he is is an 
obnoxious fool. Now, I have been known to tell a few tasteless 
jokes in my time, but to be acceptable a joke must 
be funny. And indicating that the extermination of thousands 
of gypsies was a positive is not only sickening but also racist and 
should be treated accordingly by incurring a prosecution. 

Peta (People for the Ethical Treatment of Animals) has stated 
that cat flaps should be banned and owners should keep pets 
indoors. It frightens me that such an organisation does not 
understand the nature of moggies. Cats are free spirits who 
choose their house and house owners, when and where to go 
and when to return. Of course, when they leave through the 
flap to travel goodness knows where, to possibly encounter 
dangerous situations you worry and when they deign to honour 
us once more with their presence we rejoice. They do not need 
us and should not, cannot, be contained. Yes, they may get 
hurt, injured, stolen or, god forbid, killed but that is the risk of 
being free and freedom should never be denied. 

Dear, oh dear, what a gloomy future we have to look forward 
to. (If it isn't bad enough I just ended a sentence with a 
preposition). Rocketing energy costs that will have a domino 
effect on every other product; climate change; the Russian nut-
ter threatening the use of nuclear power; abominations occur-
ring on the streets of Britain; a host of viruses killing us. But let 
us not despair. Spring is upon us with all that it entails - 
sunshine, optimism, new beginnings, the myriad shades and 
colours of the landscape - and, after all, ' In the spring a young 
man's fancy lightly turns to thoughts of love'. Hopefully, not 
only young men. We older generation have good memories and 
can dream. 

The only thing necessary for the triumph of evil is for good 
men to do nothing.  

(Edmund Burke Irish born statesman and philosopher 1729-97) 
 

Abraham 

Suffolk Wildlife Trust  

(Blyth Valley and Southwold) 
Brief AGM with wine and snacks, followed by  

the film 'Secret Rivers - the Blyth' featuring Paul Heiney 
 

Thursday 21st April , 7.30pm at Southwold Arts Centre  
Admission free. 

The Arts Society, Southwold 
The 2022 series continues on Tuesday 12th April when 

Tony Rawlins will speak on  

'Mad Men and Artists: 
How the Advertising Industry Exploited Fine Art' 

Lectures commence at 2.00pm in Southwold Arts Centre.  
Visitors and Members' guests are welcome. 

A small donation will be appreciated. 
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D I R E C T O R Y  
Team Rector  The Reverend Simon Pitcher 725424 
Team Vicar The Reverend Alan Perry 453624 
Team Admin Tania Birtwistle 724115 
Parochial Church Council Secretaries 
Wangford Vacancy  
Uggeshall Clare Bailey 578679 
Sotherton Karen Flaxman 01986 873123 
Church Wardens 
Wangford Jackie Casement  578992 
 Mark Notton  578691 
Uggeshall Colin Hill (Churchwarden Emeritus) 
 Colonel Giles Crisp 578251 
 Clare Bailey 578679 
Sotherton Gerard Walker 01986 874248 
 Stephen Flaxman 01986 873123 
 
Wangford Community Council 
Vice-Chairman Malcolm Woolnough 578701 
Secretary Sue Hosking 578287 
Wangford Community Centre  
Chairman Malcolm Woolnough 578701 
Bookings Rachel Dade  
 racheldade@hotmail.co.uk 578311 
Caretaker Roy Hodgkins 07871 044120 
Secretary Sue Taylor 578408 
Uggeshall Old School Hall 
Bookings Denise Baker 578190 
 
Parish Council Clerks 
Wangford Jean Brown 675739 
Uggeshall  Jean Brown 675739 
Sotherton Caroline Cardwell 01986 781349 
 
Henham Steam Rally 
Chair Helen Walker 07557 784927 
  
Wangford Surgery 578257 
Sole Bay Health Centre 722326 
Wangford Veterinary Clinic 578999 
Police  Urgent 999 Non Urgent 101 

CENTRE DIARY 
4th April Toddlers Hall 9.30-11.30am 

5th April Body Conditioning Hall 9.30-10.30am 

 Post Office  Bar 10.00-12noon 

 Blythburgh Bowls Hall 2.00-4.00pm 

 Breedon Group  Hall 5.00-7.00pm 

 Community Council Cttee Room 7.45pm 

6th April Salsa Hall 7.30-8.30pm 

7th April Wangford Art Group Hall 9.30-12.30pm 

 Post Office  Bar 1.00-3.00pm 

 Yoga Hall 6.30-7.30pm 

 Book Club Cttee Room 8.00pm 

11th April Toddlers Hall 9.300.11.30am 

12th April Post Office  Bar 10.00-12noon 

 Blythburgh Bowls Hall 2.00-4.00pm 

13th April Salsa Hall 7.30-8.30pm 

14th April Wangford Art Group Hall 9.30-12.30pm 

 Post Office  Hall 1.00-3.00pm 

19th April Post Office  Bar 10.00-12noon 

 Blythburgh Bowls Hall 2.00-4.00pm 

20th April Salsa Cttee Room 7.30-8.30pm 

 Steam Rally Meeting Hall 8.00pm 

21st April Wangford Art Group Hall 9.30-12.30pm 

 Post Office  Bar 1.00-3.00pm 

23rd April Private Hire All 9.30-3.00pm 

25th April Toddlers Hall 9.30-11.30am 

 Blyth Valley Labour Cttee Room 7.30-9.30pm 

26th April Body Conditioning Hall 9.30-10.30am 

 Post Office  Bar 10.00-12noon 

 Blythburgh Bowls Hall 2.00-4.00pm 

27th April Salsa Hall 7.30-8.30pm 

28th April Wangford Art Group Hall 9.30-12.30pm 

 Post Office  Bar 1.00-3.00pm 

 Afternoon Tea Hall 2.30-4.30pm 

 Yoga Hall 6.30-7.30pm 

 Parish Council Hall 8.00pm 

 Jubilee Planning Cttee Room 7.30pm 

Pakefield Singers 

Faure Requiem and Pergolesi's Stabat Mater 

Saturday 9th April at 7.30pm 
St Mary’s Church, Halesworth IP19 8LL 

Conductor Vetta Wise 
Tim Patient organ  

Tickets - £12.50 (age 16 and under free) from: 
The Halesworth Bookshop, 42 Thoroughfare, Halesworth 

‘Take Note Music’ , 11 Grove Road, Lowestoft 
and on the door. 

Unreserved seating.  www.pakefieldsingers.com 

CONTRIBUTIONS TO THE EDITOR SUE TAYLOR:
79 High Street, Wangford

Telephone: 01502 578408   Email: suethemusic@gmail.com
DEADLINE: 11th day of Month preceding publication

TO ADVERTISE CONTACT ANGLIA PRINT LIMITED:
5b Moor Business Park, Ellough Road, Beccles NR34 7TQ
Telephone: 01502 715551   Email: info@angliaprint.co.uk

ALL THE VIEWS EXPRESSED IN THIS PUBLICATION 
ARE INDIVIDUAL AND NOT NECESSARILY 
THE VIEW OR POLICY OF THE EDITOR 
OR PUBLISHERS.

“Keeping the 

Community informed”

NOW ON THE WEB AT:
http://wangfordwithhenham.

onesuffolk.netP A R I S H  M A G A Z I N E
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